City of Ann Arbor Employees' Retirement System

Minutes for the Regular Meeting

February 21, 2008
The meeting was called to order by Nancy Sylvester, Chairperson, at 8:38 a.m.

ROLL CALL

Members Present:
Crawford, Heatley, Kahan, Kaur, Pollock, Sylvester

Members Absent:
Boonstra, Fraser, Nerdrum

Staff Present:

Kluczynski, Powell, Refalo

Others:

Michael VanOverbeke, Legal Counsel




Stephen Hawley, City Retiree

Ms. Sylvester officially welcomed Atleen Kaur as the new Citizen Trustee to the Board.

AUDIENCE COMMENTS – None
A. APPROVAL OF REVISED AGENDA

Mr. Powell stated that the following items have been revised since the distribution of the agenda packet:

· C-1a
Bruce Weeks, Preliminary Approval for Service Retirement

· C-2
Authorization of Payment of Invoices – Additional invoices received

· C-6
Authorization for Conference/Training – Stars & Stripes Conference, Powell

It was moved by Heatley and seconded by Kahan to approve the agenda as revised.


Approved

B.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

B-1
January 17, 2008 Regular Board Meeting Minutes
It was moved by Crawford and seconded by Pollock to approve the January 17, 2008 regular Board meeting minutes as presented.


Approved
C.
CONSENT AGENDA
It was moved by Heatley and seconded by Pollock to approve the following consent agenda as revised:
Preliminary Retirement Resolutions:


C-1
Preliminary Approval of Service Retirement for Danny Cozart
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees is in receipt of an application for retirement from Danny Cozart (Applicant), dated February 1, 2008, and 

WHEREAS, it appears, based on preliminary information provided, that said Applicant meets the eligibility requirements of the Retirement System and any applicable collective bargaining agreement, therefore be it

RESOLVED, that said application for service retirement of Danny Cozart is preliminarily approved subject to the adoption by the Board of a resolution approving the calculations of the actuary, and further

RESOLVED, that upon receipt of all required certificates/forms completed by said Applicant and following said Applicant’s last date on the active payroll, a retirement calculation will be completed based upon the certified numbers from the City of Ann Arbor Finance Department, and further

RESOLVED, that the Board's actuarial program certified by the Board's actuary shall perform the retirement calculation and employer transfer to the retiree reserve fund to the Board of Trustees as soon as possible, and further

RESOLVED, that upon receipt of the retirement calculations completed by the Board's actuarial software, the Board of Trustees will consider adoption of a resolution approving payments of the applicable benefit amounts.


C-1a
Preliminary Approval of Service Retirement for Bruce Weeks
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees is in receipt of an application for retirement from Bruce Weeks (Applicant), dated February 6, 2008, and 

WHEREAS, it appears, based on preliminary information provided, that said Applicant meets the eligibility requirements of the Retirement System and any applicable collective bargaining agreement, therefore be it

RESOLVED, that said application for service retirement of Bruce Weeks is preliminarily approved subject to the adoption by the Board of a resolution approving the calculations of the actuary, and further

RESOLVED, that upon receipt of all required certificates/forms completed by said Applicant and following said Applicant’s last date on the active payroll, a retirement calculation will be completed based upon the certified numbers from the City of Ann Arbor Finance Department, and further

RESOLVED, that the Board's actuarial program certified by the Board's actuary shall perform the retirement calculation and employer transfer to the retiree reserve fund to the Board of Trustees as soon as possible, and further

RESOLVED, that upon receipt of the retirement calculations completed by the Board's actuarial software, the Board of Trustees will consider adoption of a resolution approving payments of the applicable benefit amounts.
Preliminary Retirement Resolutions: - None
Resolutions:


C-2
Authorization for Payment of Invoices ($198,011.19)
WHEREAS, The Board of Trustees is vested with the general administration, management and operation of the Retirement System; and

WHEREAS, Section 13(4) of Public Act 314 of 1965, as amended, provides that an investment fiduciary may use a portion of the income of the system to defray the costs of investing, managing, and protecting the assets of the system, may retain services necessary for the conduct of the affairs of the system, and may pay reasonable compensation for those services; and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees is required to act with the same care skill, prudence and diligence under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent person acting in a similar capacity and familiar with those matters would use in the conduct of a similar enterprise with similar aims; and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has previously approved a resolution at its regular meeting of June 19, 1997 to have accounts payable services provided through its custodian bank, The Northern Trust Company; and

WHEREAS, the Board is of the opinion that prompt payment to service providers for services rendered is appropriate and in the best interest of the plan; therefore be it

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees’ custodial bank, The Northern Trust Company, is authorized and directed to provide payment to the following vendors and providers of service in the amount as indicated upon receipt by the Board of appropriate invoices or as required by lease agreements, subject to (a) review and approval of said invoices and lease agreements by appropriate Board representatives and (b) payment authorization signed by Nancy Sylvester/Chairperson, Chris Heatley/Vice-Chairperson, or Jeffrey Kahan/Secretary, and Willie J. Powell/Executive Director.

	
	PAYEE
	AMOUNT
	DESCRIPTION

	1
	301 E. Liberty LLC
	4,875.98
	Office Lease (including monthly escalation fee)

	2
	Republic Parking System
	375.00
	Monthly Parking Fee

	 3
	Gray & Company 
	7,750.00
	Investment Consultant Retainer – January 2008 

	4
	SBC / AT&T
	228.32
	Monthly Telephone Service – 12/14/07 – 1/13/08

	5
	Arbor Springs Water Co., Inc.
	25.50
	Monthly Water Service

	6
	AT&T
	51.30
	Monthly Toll-Free Telephone Service

	7
	Qwest
	22.08
	Monthly Long-Distance Telephone Service

	8
	Republic Parking System
	82.30
	Monthly parking validation fees

	9
	301 E. Liberty LLC
	103.12
	Monthly Electric Charge –  1/03/08 - 2/07/08

	10
	Staples Business Advantage
	93.56
	Miscellaneous Office Supplies

	11
	Transition Imaging, LLC
	928.00
	Digital Imaging Services – Invoice 1152

	12
	Transition Imaging, LLC
	1,531.00
	Digital Imaging Services – Invoice 1151

	13
	Consulting Physicians, P.C.
	1,050.00
	Disability Medical Consultation – W. Mueller

	14
	Bradford & Marzec, Inc. 
	38,077.81
	Qtly. Investment Mgmt. Fees – 10/1/07-12/31/07

	15
	Fisher Investments 
	57,291.46
	Qtly. Investment Mgmt. Fees – 10/1/07-12/31/07

	16
	Heitman Real Estate Securities LLC
	5,360.76
	Qtly. Investment Mgmt. Fees – 10/1/07-12/31/07

	17
	Loomis, Sayles & Company 
	44,942.82
	Qtly. Investment Mgmt. Fees – 10/1/07-12/31/07

	18
	Schwartz Investment Counsel 
	14,492.00
	Qtly. Investment Mgmt. Fees – 10/1/07-12/31/07

	19
	Staples Business Advantage
	50.78
	Miscellaneous Office Supplies

	20
	National Association of Securities Prof.
	75.00
	Annual Membership Fee

	21
	Four Points Sheraton Ann Arbor
	886.60
	2008 Annual Board Retreat/Meeting

	22
	VanOverbeke, Michaud & Timmony, P.C. 
	19,717.80
	Legal Service Fees for the Qtr Ended 12/31/2007

	
	TOTAL
	198,011.19
	



C-3
Authorization for Conference/Training – Mid-Sized Pension Conference, May 6-9, 2008 – Nancy Sylvester
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees (Board) of the City of Ann Arbor Employees’ Retirement System (Retirement System) is vested with the authority and fiduciary responsibility for the administration, management and operation of the Retirement System, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees is required to act with the same care, skill, prudence, and diligence under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent person acting in a similar capacity and familiar with those matters would use in the conduct of a similar enterprise with similar aims, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees acknowledges that the Retirement System has evolved in complexity such that the circumstances prevailing that a prudent person acting in a similar capacity and familiar with those matters would use in the conduct of a similar enterprise with similar aims requires continuing education, training, and oversight of its advisors, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary, appropriate and incumbent upon Board trustees and/or Retirement System staff, from time to time, to participate in continuing education, training, and/or conduct due diligence trips in relation to their oversight of Retirement System advisors to ensure that Retirement System participants receive the best possible service, benefit and representation from these responsible persons, and

WHEREAS, Nancy Sylvester has requested the Board of Trustees’ authorization for conference/training in Boston, Massachusetts, at Retirement System expense, estimated at $2,500.00, to attend the Mid-Sized Pension Management Conference, to participate in continuing education in her responsibility as a Board Trustee and in keeping with Board policy, therefore it be

RESOLVED, the Board of Trustees authorizes the conference/training request of Nancy Sylvester to travel to Boston, Massachusetts, at Retirement System expense, estimated at $2,500.00, to attend the Mid-Sized Pension Management Conference, to participate in continuing education in her responsibility as a Board Trustee, and

FURTHER RESOLVED, that Nancy Sylvester comply with all travel and reporting requirements as contained in the Board of Trustees previously adopted Travel and Training Policy and Procedures.


C-4
Authorization for Conference/Training – NCPERS 2008 Annual  Conference, May 18-22, 2008 – Chris Heatley
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees (Board) of the City of Ann Arbor Employees’ Retirement System (Retirement System) is vested with the authority and fiduciary responsibility for the administration, management and operation of the Retirement System, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees is required to act with the same care, skill, prudence, and diligence under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent person acting in a similar capacity and familiar with those matters would use in the conduct of a similar enterprise with similar aims, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees acknowledges that the Retirement System has evolved in complexity such that the circumstances prevailing that a prudent person acting in a similar capacity and familiar with those matters would use in the conduct of a similar enterprise with similar aims requires continuing education, training, and oversight of its advisors, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary, appropriate and incumbent upon Board trustees and/or Retirement System staff, from time to time, to participate in continuing education, training, and/or conduct due diligence trips in relation to their oversight of Retirement System advisors to ensure that Retirement System participants receive the best possible service, benefit and representation from these responsible persons, and

WHEREAS, Chris Heatley has requested the Board of Trustees’ authorization for travel to New Orleans, Louisiana, at Retirement System expense, estimated at $ 3,100.00, to attend the NCPERS 2008 Annual Conference & Exhibition, to participate in continuing education in his responsibility as Board Trustee and in keeping with Board policy, therefore it be

RESOLVED, the Board of Trustees authorizes the travel request of Chris Heatley to travel to New Orleans, Louisiana, at Retirement System expense, estimated at $ 3,100.00, to attend the NCPERS 2008 Annual Conference & Exhibition, to participate in continuing education in his responsibility as Board Trustee, and

FURTHER RESOLVED, that Chris Heatley comply with all travel and reporting requirements as contained in the Board of Trustees previously adopted Travel and Training Policy and Procedures.


C-5
Authorization for Conference/Training – NCPERS Trustee Educational Seminar (TEDS), May 16-17, 2008 – Atleen Kaur
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees (Board) of the City of Ann Arbor Employees’ Retirement System (Retirement System) is vested with the authority and fiduciary responsibility for the administration, management and operation of the Retirement System, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees is required to act with the same care, skill, prudence, and diligence under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent person acting in a similar capacity and familiar with those matters would use in the conduct of a similar enterprise with similar aims, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees acknowledges that the Retirement System has evolved in complexity such that the circumstances prevailing that a prudent person acting in a similar capacity and familiar with those matters would use in the conduct of a similar enterprise with similar aims requires continuing education, training, and oversight of its advisors, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary, appropriate and incumbent upon Board trustees and/or Retirement System staff, from time to time, to participate in continuing education, training, and/or conduct due diligence trips in relation to their oversight of Retirement System advisors to ensure that Retirement System participants receive the best possible service, benefit and representation from these responsible persons, and

WHEREAS, Atleen Kaur has requested the Board of Trustees’ authorization for travel to New Orleans, Louisiana, at Retirement System expense, estimated at $ 1,900.00, to attend the NCPERS Trustee Educational Seminar (TEDS), to participate in continuing education in her responsibility as Board Trustee and in keeping with Board policy, therefore it be

RESOLVED, the Board of Trustees authorizes the travel requests of Atleen Kaur to travel to New Orleans, Louisiana, at Retirement System expense, estimated at $ 1,900.00, to attend the NCPERS Trustee Educational Seminar (TEDS), to participate in continuing education in her responsibility as Board Trustee, and

FURTHER RESOLVED, that Atleen Kaur comply with all travel and reporting requirements as contained in the Board of Trustees previously adopted Travel and Training Policy and Procedures.


C-6
Authorization for Conference/Training – 7th Annual Stars & Stripes Conference, April 12-15, 2008 – Willie Powell
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees (Board) of the City of Ann Arbor Employees’ Retirement System (Retirement System) is vested with the authority and fiduciary responsibility for the administration, management and operation of the Retirement System, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees is required to act with the same care, skill, prudence, and diligence under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent person acting in a similar capacity and familiar with those matters would use in the conduct of a similar enterprise with similar aims, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees acknowledges that the Retirement System has evolved in complexity such that the circumstances prevailing that a prudent person acting in a similar capacity and familiar with those matters would use in the conduct of a similar enterprise with similar aims requires continuing education, training, and oversight of its advisors, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary, appropriate and incumbent upon Board trustees and/or Retirement System staff, from time to time, to participate in continuing education, training, and/or conduct due diligence trips in relation to their oversight of Retirement System advisors to ensure that Retirement System participants receive the best possible service, benefit and representation from these responsible persons, and

WHEREAS, Willie Powell has requested the Board of Trustees’ authorization for conference/training in Key West, Florida, at Retirement System expense, estimated at $3,035.00, to attend the 7th Annual Stars & Stripes Summit, to participate in continuing education in his responsibility as Retirement System Executive Director and in keeping with Board policy, therefore it be

RESOLVED, the Board of Trustees authorizes the conference/training request of Willie Powell to travel to Key West, Florida, at Retirement System expense, estimated at $3,035.00, to attend the 7th Annual Stars & Stripes Summit, to participate in continuing education in his responsibility as Retirement System Executive Director, and

FURTHER RESOLVED, that Willie Powell comply with all travel and reporting requirements as contained in the Board of Trustees previously adopted Travel and Training Policy and Procedures.


Consent agenda approved

D.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – Application for Non-Duty Disability Retirement
It was moved by Heatley and seconded by Kahan to convene an Executive Session for the purpose of reviewing an application for non-duty disability retirement for William Mueller.

Roll call vote to convene executive session:


Boonstra - Absent

Heatley - Yes

Nerdrum - Absent


Crawford - Yes

Kahan - Yes

Pollock - Yes


Fraser - Absent

Kaur - Yes

Sylvester - Yes

Approved
Executive session time:  8:40-8:45 a.m.

E.
ACTION ITEMS

E-1
Application for Non-Duty Disability Retirement

It was moved by Heatley and seconded by Kahan to approve the application for non-duty disability retirement of William Mueller as submitted and reviewed.


Approved

E-2
Election of Board Officers: Chairperson, Vice-Chairperson, & Secretary

At the request of the Board Chair, Mr. VanOverbeke conducted the following election of Board Officers:

CHAIRPERSON:

Mr. Heatley nominated Ms. Sylvester as Chairperson.  Ms. Sylvester accepted.

Mr. Pollock nominated Mr. Crawford as Chairperson.  Mr. Crawford declined.

It was moved by Heatley and seconded by Kahan to close nominations and cast a unanimous ballot for Ms. Sylvester as Board Chairperson.


Approved

VICE-CHAIRPERSON:

Ms. Sylvester nominated Mr. Heatley as Vice-Chairperson.  Mr. Heatley accepted.

It was moved by Kahan and seconded by Crawford to close nominations and cast a unanimous ballot for Mr. Heatley as Board Vice-Chairperson.


Approved

SECRETARY:

Ms. Sylvester nominated Mr. Kahan as Secretary.  Mr. Kahan accepted.

It was moved by Heatley and seconded by Crawford to close nominations and cast a unanimous ballot for Mr. Kahan as Board Secretary.


Approved


E-3
Annual Employee & Retiree Newsletters – Winter/Spring 2008
It was moved by Pollock and seconded by Heatley to approve the Annual Employee and Retiree Newsletters as submitted, noting one minor language change.


Approved
E-4
Election of Official/Alternate Delegate(s) to NCPERS 2008 Annual Conference, May 18-22, 2008
Mr. Powell stated that Mr. Heatley is the only Trustee scheduled to attend the main NCPERS Conference, and Ms. Kaur will be attending the Trustee Educational Session prior to the main conference.

It was moved by Pollock and seconded by Kahan to elect Mr. Heatley as delegate and Ms. Kaur as the alternate delegate to the 2008 NCPERS Conference.


Approved
F.
DISCUSSION ITEMS

F-1
Luncheon or Dinner for Stefani Carter
Ms. Sylvester asked if the Board is interested in having a luncheon or dinner for Stefani Carter, who has finished her term on the Board as of February 4, 2008. Ms. Carter has served on the Board as a Citizen Trustee since 1998, and had previous service on the Board while employed by the City Attorney’s office prior to her retirement from the City. 

It was moved by Crawford and seconded by Kaur to approve a dinner for Stefani Carter in recognition of her many years of service on the Board of Trustees.


Approved

Staff will coordinate a date and location with Ms. Carter.

G.
REPORTS

G-1
Executive Report
APPOINTMENT OF COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Per the recently adopted Governance Policies adopted by the Board at its regular meeting on December 20, 2007, Committee members are appointed in the following manner:

The members, Chairs and Vice Chairs of each standing Committee shall be authorized annually by Board resolution/motion upon the recommendation of the Chair, at the first regular meeting following the election of officers.

The standing Committees are:

(a)  Investment Policy Committee 

(b)  Administrative Policy Committee

       
(c)  Audit Committee

Per the Governance Policy, the Special Projects Committee is not considered a standing committee, but rather an ad hoc committee that will dissolve after its project is complete.  Ad hoc committee members are appointed in the following manner:

The Board may approve the establishment of ad hoc Committees in consultation with the Executive Director, provided that the responsibilities of the ad hoc Committees do not overlap with those of any standing Committee. The Chair will recommend to the Board for its approval the members, Chair, and Vice Chair of each ad hoc Committee.

PROPOSED ORDINANCE CHANGES

The Proposed Ordinance Changes for Duty Death and Post-Retirement Increases have been submitted to the City Attorneys Office for review. Staff has been in communication with the City Attorney’s Office regarding the two proposed ordinances. It had been agreed upon by the City Attorney’s Office and the Retirement Office that both proposed ordinances would be sent through the administrative process for approval to appear on the City Council agenda for March 3, 2008. However, the City’s staff attorney assigned to the Retirement System has been ill. It is more likely that a different date for the proposals to be presented to Council will be chosen.

RETIREE EDUCATIONAL LUNCHEON

The educational luncheon for retirees and their spouses/beneficiaries will be held on April 24, 2008 at the Four Points Sheraton in Ann Arbor. The Retiree Ex-Officio Committee suggested that “Protecting Yourself Against Identity Theft” be the topic for this year’s educational luncheon. If this topic is agreed upon by the Board, then staff would begin the process of locating a presenter.

REQUEST FOR INFORMATION (RFI) FOR INVESTMENT CONSULTANT

On February 20, 2008, RFI for Investment Consultants was posted on the Retirement System’s website, and was electronically distributed to specific firms that had already requested to receive a copy. The deadline for submittal is April 11, 2008 and an executive summary of the entries will be submitted to the Investment Policy Committee in the coming months.  


G-2
Preliminary Investment Reports for the Month Ended January 31, 2008
N. Gail Jarskey, Accountant, submitted the Financial Report for the month ended January 31, 2008, to the Board of Trustees:

	1/31/2008 Asset Value (Preliminary)
	$427,659,899

	12/31/2007 Asset Value (Audited by Northern)
	$444,760,407

	Calendar YTD Increase/Decrease in Assets 

(excludes non-investment receipts and disbursements)
	($16,182,863

	Percent Gain <Loss>
	-3.6%

	February 20, 2008 Asset Value
	$ 418,712,659 



G-3
Investment Policy Committee Report – February 5, 2008
Following are the Investment Policy Committee minutes from the meeting convened at 3:15 p.m. on February 5, 2008:

Member(s) Present:

Heatley, Kahan, Pollock, Sylvester

Member(s) Absent:

Boonstra

Other Trustees Present:
None

Staff Present:


Jarskey, Powell

Others Present:

Ivory Day, Gray & Company 

Chris Rizik, Ardesta 

RETIREMENT SYSTEM QUARTERLY REVIEW FOR THE QUARTER ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2007
Mr. Day reviewed the December 31, 2007 quarterly review. The Fund's total market value as of December 31, 2007 was $444,760,407. The Fund had a return of –1.69% for the current quarter, and a return of 6.4% for the last twelve months. 

Mr. Day reviewed the Summary of Manager Performance:

	Managers
	Market Value

	Domestic Equity
	$  238,122,559

	International Equity
	52,391,272

	Fixed Income
	92,335,636

	Stable Value
	13,240,453

	Real Estate
	45,878,185

	Cash & Cash Equivalents
	2,792,303

	Total Plan
	$444,760,407

	Total Equity 
	290,513,831


Mr. Day stated that all of the equity managers and real estate managers, with the exception of Intercontinental Real Estate and Principal Global Investors, have contributed negatively to the total return for the three months. For fixed income, the returns were all higher in the return for the quarter, which is to be expected given the kind of investment markets that we’ve been in. For the year, the biggest contributor to the total return was international equity. 

Managers who have underperformed according to their universe and total returns were Independence Investments and Fisher Investments. Bradford & Marzec and stable value underperformed their universe. Mr. Kahan stated that he is concerned with Independence Investments’ performance, who have been managing for us for two years and seem to be substantially below the benchmark. Mr. Day stated that they are a small cap growth manager and they try to make money with technology/telecom-type stocks that have a greater sensitivity to economic cycles, so to the extent that they have invested in these which were hard-hit, they are not a typical small cap growth manager that is just looking for the items that have greatest momentum going forward, but they are connected to those companies that have a stake in the economy so when the economy overall takes a hit, they will take a more significant hit than other managers, as we’ve seen happen in the past year.

Mr. Pollock stated that to be consistent with our Policy, perhaps Independence Investments should be placed on the watch list based on their performance. The Committee agreed to place Independence Investments on the watch list. 

Mr. Pollock suggested that at the next IPC meeting in March, taking this example as an education for the IPC members to look at the finalists that were interviewed in the last small cap search and their performance since the interviews, in order to look at the process we used to hire Independence and what we might have done differently looking back and why the performance might have differed in the other firms that we did not hire. Mr. Day stated that he would research those managers included in the search two years ago, and their performance since that time. Mr. Day stated that he has determined that one of the keys to perpetual underperformance of the funds is variability in asset allocation and manager selection, so the more turnover you have in managers, the more changes you have in asset allocation, the more likely it is that you will underperform in the long run because you are typically are reacting to what’s going on now, and not really focusing on the long term. The fund has a very long horizon, and it is hard to put ourselves in that horizon, you need to project 20, 30, or 40 years into the future. Mr. Day continued by saying that if you hire the managers for the right reasons, and keep them for the right reasons, and those that are fired are fired for the right reasons at the right time, then you will be fine. 

Mr. Pollock made corrections to page A-1 of the Report, under “Indices used to calculate target and actual benchmarks”.  Mr. Day noted the additional definitions for future reports. Mr. Pollock also asked that the first footnote on page 13 be revised to add language clarifying that the inception date is the date we have true performance information for historically, and not the inception date of the Plan. Mr. Pollock asked that a date be added to these pages showing the date that Gray & Company was hired, to show the performance of the Plan during their time in consulting the System.

Adjournment
It was moved by Kahan and seconded by Sylvester to adjourn the meeting at 3:47 p.m.


Meeting adjourned at 3:47 p.m.

________________________________________

Independence Investments: Mr. Heatley stated that due to Independence not hitting their benchmark, the Committee recommends placing Independence Investments on the watch list due to the underperformance.

It was moved by Heatley and seconded by Pollock to approve the Investment Policy Committee’s recommendation to place Independence Investments on the watch list.


Approved


G-4
Administrative Policy Committee Report – No Report

G-5
Special Projects Committee Report – February 5, 2008
Following are the Special Projects Committee minutes from the meeting convened at 1:14 p.m. on February 5, 2008:

Committee Members Present:
Heatley, Kahan, Sylvester

Members Absent:


Boonstra, Crawford

Other Trustees Present:

None

Staff Present:



Kluczynski, Powell

Others Present:
None

REAL ESTATE PURCHASE UPDATE

The Committee discussed the status of the purchase agreement, noting that the Board’s real estate attorney has forwarded a copy of the “Real Estate Purchase and Sale Agreement”. The Committee made notes for a future discussions and/or changes to the Agreement regarding the following:

· Water heater & installation – is it included in the “white box”?

· Protection / insurance against certain retail stores being added to the building.

· Would we be able to install windows to the back wall in the future?

The Committee also discussed the additional 8 inches that will be given by moving the interior separation wall, and how to go about distributing that extra space, preferably, extending the file room, bathrooms, and conference room by 8 inches.

Adjournment
It was moved by Sylvester and seconded by Kahan to adjourn the meeting at 1:44 p.m.


Meeting adjourned at 1:44 p.m.

G-6
Audit Committee Report – February 5, 2008
Following are the Audit Committee minutes from the meeting convened at 4:40 p.m. on February 5, 2008:

Committee Members Present:
Nerdrum, Pollock, Sylvester 

Members Absent:


Crawford

Other Trustees Present:

None

Staff Present:



Jarskey, Powell

Others Present:


None

PROPOSED ACTUARIAL BASICS PRESENTATION

Ms. Nerdrum asked if there would be a projector provided at the upcoming Board Retreat, and Mr. Powell stated that there would. It was agreed that Ms. Nerdrum would email her presentation to the Retirement Office, and staff would make the necessary copies for the Retreat. 

SELECTION OF ACTUARIAL ASSUMPTIONS & PARAMETERS

Mr. Pollock stated that within the submitted memorandum, it would be good to have what the assumptions are in parenthesis for reference, such as, what is our inflation assumption, payroll growth rate assumption, investment return assumption; in parenthesis behind the actual number. Mr. Pollock stated that this would be part of the overall project to create a list of all items within the Pension/VEBA systems that we, as Trustees, do have the ability to determine and do not have the ability to determine. The Committee further reviewed the memorandum, stating that it is fine the way it is for now, and may be subject to changes in the future.

SCOPE OF FIDUCIARY / OPERATIONAL AUDIT

Mr. Pollock stated that the main topics that most Trustees have agreed on for the audit are: Administration, Internal Controls & Procedures, and Governance. Others mentioned were investment performance, due diligence process, fiduciary standards, and costs/fees. Mr. Pollock stated that it is clear that while this is called a fiduciary audit, most Trustees feel that the first three topics are most important, and the other topics could be incorporated into the main subjects. Mr. Powell suggested that the Committee make a motion to the Board of Trustees indicating the areas it wishes to include in the audit and then begin to develop those areas out. The next step is to work with Independent Fiduciary Services to find out how to go about conducting the audit using the three subjects as well as the costs involved. Mr. Powell stated that he is still waiting on sample RFP’s from IFS. It was decided that the Committee will present the three topics to the Board of Trustees at the next regular Board meeting, and if the Board agrees to proceed, a conference call will be made to IFS to obtain further information regarding the costs and time frames.

5-year actuarial experience discussion

Mr. Powell stated that on June 30, 2008, it will have been five years since Gabriel, Roeder, Smith & Company has submitted the last 5-Year Actuarial Experience Study. Typically, the Board has approved GRS to conduct this study, which reveals their previous recommendations and results over the last five years, and to see if any changes should be made to the mortality tables, assumptions, etc. The Committee directed Mr. Powell to contact GRS to find out the costs involved with preparing this study.

Adjournment
It was moved by Sylvester and seconded by Pollock to adjourn the meeting at 5:05 p.m.

Meeting adjourned at 5:05 p.m.
G-7
Legal Report – Pension Protection Act of 2006 – Public Safety Insurance Premium Exclusion
Mr. VanOverbeke reviewed the Pension Protection Act of 2006 regarding the Public Safety Insurance Premium Exclusion. The Act enables eligible retired public safety officers to exclude up to $3,000 of their retirement benefits from income provided the funds were used for the payment of retiree health insurance premiums or long-term care insurance premiums. This change was established by the Pension Protection Act of 2006 (PPA) and is effective for the 2007 tax year. It should be noted that this income exclusion is only applicable with respect to public safety retirees who have qualified premiums deducted from their retirement benefit check and paid directly to the insurer. 

Unlike other distributions made from the Retirement System, the amounts deducted and paid for qualified premiums will not be reported on the Form 1099-R issued to retirees. Instead, the IRS has stated that the individual retiree may claim the amount deducted as an exclusion of the retiree’s Form 1040. Mr. VanOverbeke’s office has provided a packet of information that may be sent to all applicable public safety retirees.

Mr. VanOverbeke stated that the other part of the legislation, that in Mr. VanOverbeke’s opinion would require a formal Plan amendment, is that it is possible to put in place a program whereby if a retiree is paying directly for optical, dental, long-term care insurance, or some other form of qualifying health insurance, that they can direct that it be deducted directly from their retirement check and paid directly to the insurance carrier and up to $3,000 of that would be tax-free in the future. Again, this would require a Plan amendment if these direct-deductions are to be done administratively because it is outside of the scope of the Board, and there are potential liabilities when monies are flowed outside of the System to third parties. It was suggested that this document be referred to the Administrative Policy Committee for further review and discussion as to if they would consider on moving forward with a Plan amendment, which is elective and not mandatory.

It was moved by Heatley and seconded by Kahan to authorize Staff to identify the appropriate public safety officers that had premiums deducted from their checks, and to send the reminder memorandum included in the packet provided by Mr. VanOverbeke.


Approved
H.
INFORMATION

H-1
Communications Memorandum
The Communications Memorandum was received and filed.


H-2
March Planning Calendar
The March Planning Calendar was received and filed.


H-3
Vendor Contacts
The Vendor Contacts information was received and filed.


H-4
Status of Pending Projects Report
The Status of Pending Projects Report was received and filed.


H-5
Board Retreat Notes – February 8, 2008
The Board Retreat Notes were received and filed.

H-6
Response to Correspondence from City Retiree Sally Smith Regarding “Me-Too” for Special Retirement Window Retirees
Mr. Powell reviewed correspondence from City Retiree, Sally Smith, regarding the Me-Too for Special Retirement Window retirees that were not part of the recalculation for FAC’s for AFSCME employees, because the City has stated that it was not a rate of pay change. Mr. Powell stated that he, with input from legal counsel, wrote a response to Mrs. Smith, which is included in the agenda packet. 

H-7
Correspondence from City Retiree Stephen Hawley Regarding Withdrawal of Annuity
Mr. Powell explained Mr. Hawley’s situation, stating that Mr. Hawley was a deferred retiree, who left the City in 1986 and withdrew 25% of his contribution. He applied for his retirement benefits on December 1, 2006. At that time his retirement benefits were calculated based upon that single withdrawal. Staff completed an audit that found that Mr. Hawley had made an additional withdrawal of his contributions in the quarter ending December 31, 1990. His pension benefits were recalculated based upon the additional withdrawal, and Mr. Hawley has since repaid the overpayment to the Retirement System.

Mr. Hawley wanted permission to cancel his straight life benefit retirement election. He wanted to instead withdraw 100% of his contributions thereby forfeiting his monthly allowance. He felt he could get a better monthly return by investing the money himself. The Pension Office in consultation with the Board’s legal counsel denied his request. Mr. Hawley is hereby appealing for a review of the denial to the Board of Trustees because the decisions he made at the time of retirement were based upon misinformation.

A lengthy discussion ensued regarding the withdrawals and calculation procedures. Mr. VanOverbeke stated that in this instance, the Board does have the discretional authority to make adjustments for a person who made their selections at the time of retirement based upon misinformation provided by the staff, and accordingly the actuary will be requested to recalculate the numbers which will show a difference to reflect a year of payments and he then be apprised of the correct numbers of the annuity if he were to withdraw it, as well as the monthly benefit going forward. Mr. Hawley should then be given thirty days to make his selection, and once his selection is made it will be final going forward. The Board decided to approve the following motion:

It was moved by Crawford and seconded by Pollock that under the provision of the Ordinance that allows the Board to correct administrative errors, the Board will permit Mr. Hawley to revisit his decision to withdraw his funds as requested, due to the evident errors that were made, subject to an updated actuarial analysis indicating the calculated changes.


Approved
Mr. Pollock thanked Mr. Hawley for his professionalism in dealing with this problem, and it is always appreciated when errors are made that people deal with them in a mature and professional way. Mr. Hawley thanked the Board for reviewing his request.

I.
TRUSTEE COMMENTS
Ms. Sylvester stated that she would like to send a letter from the Board to Ms. Carter to thank her for her many years of service and dedication. The Board agreed.

Ms. Sylvester asked the Trustees to email her their interests in serving on any of the Committees and/or serving as Chair on those Committees, and she will be making those appointments at the regular Board meeting on March 20th.

J.
ADJOURNMENT
It was moved by Heatley and seconded by Kahan to adjourn the meeting at 10:23 a.m.


Meeting adjourned at 10:23 a.m.
Willie Powell, Executive Director 

City of Ann Arbor Employees' Retirement System 
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